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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  December 15, 2020 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Two-Week Period Ending Friday, December 11, 2020  

As we approach the end of 2020, it is an opportunity to reflect on this very unusual, 
difficult, and challenging year. With 16 million confirmed COVID-19 infections, and over 
300,000 deaths in the U.S., COVID-19 has been a game-changer in many ways. 
Throughout the holiday season, continue to be safe, and practice social distancing, 
frequent hand-washing and mask wearing. The vaccine is now being rolled out, and in 
2021, it is projected that millions will be vaccinated over the first half of the year bringing 
COVID-19 under control. Better times are coming! 
 
Highlights of activities over the last two weeks include the following: 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Peggy to review various issues that we are working 
on in the City Manager’s Office. 

• Mike M., Steve, and I met several times to finalize the report for the Finance Work 
Group meeting which was held Tuesday, December 15. The draft working plan that 
has been put together outlines three alternatives that the Finance Work Group may 
wish to incorporate into the City’s long-term financial plan. Over the past two 
weeks, most of my disposable time has been spent compiling details of this plan 
to address the City’s structural deficit over the next five years.  

• Derrick, Peggy, and I met to compile a project for review by the Council of a car 
camping plan for the Hurbert Street parking lot. This was reviewed and approved 
by Council on December 7. We are working to get that plan implemented.  

• Met with Clare Paul and Mike Murzynsky regarding the storm water appeals for 
Southshore and Lou Limbrunner’s property at 109 NE 54th Street. The reports were 
finalized and presented to Council at the continuation of the hearings at the 
December 7 meeting. City Attorney, David Allen, will prepare orders for Council’s 
consideration on January 4 to conclude this effort. We are getting communications 
out to both appellants informing them that the final order will be considered by 
Council on January 4. The adjustment to the bill for Southshore will occur after the 
final order is approved by Council.  

• Barb James, David Allen, and I participated in the review of two firms that provide 
investigation assistance, when necessary, with employee disciplinary matters.  
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• Participated in a bi-monthly meeting with Barb James to discuss various HR 
issues.  

• Councilor Hall, Jason Malloy, David Allen, and I met to review the Police Advisory 
Committee resolution that was modified, presented to Council, and adopted at the 
December 7 meeting. I appreciate the effort that Chief Malloy and Councilor Hall 
put into developing a model that will be a good fit for the City.  

• Jason Malloy, Kit O’Carra, Peggy Hawker, and I met to review recent legal 
developments for government entities and public officials using social media. We 
have utilized standard language on our public Facebook sites that indicate that we 
can remove posts with inappropriate language, racial slurs, and threats against 
individuals. There has been litigation across the county which severely limits 
governmental websites from removing any posts. In essence, the only posts that 
can be removed is someone threating physical harm to another person. Under 
these rulings which relate to First Amendment Rights, a government website 
should not remove or hide any comments where social media is being used for an 
exchange of information. Courts have ruled that this is a public bulletin board where 
censorship cannot be used except in very limited cases. It should also be noted 
that elected officials who post any information in their capacity as an elected 
official, even on a personal website, are held to the same standards as a 
governmental website. If elected officials are posting issues relating to the City of 
Newport, those comments are public record, and are subject to the same rules of 
not restricting comments received on those websites. We will be preparing an 
update for Council on these issues. As an alternative, local government social 
media sites can be government speech sites which the government can post items, 
and not allow any comments to come into those sites. While this would eliminate 
any issues with inappropriate comments being made on a City website, it does 
defeat the primary purpose of social media as a two-way communication device. 
 
In addition, we are going to proceed with social media archiving since all postings 
are public records subject to retention requirements. For elected officials, these 
retention requirements apply to any communications related to your role as a City 
elected official on personal sites, as well.  
 
Finally, we discussed the Facebook requirements. Each City Facebook site needs 
to be connected to a real person in accordance with the Facebook rules. Facebook 
has been taking down sites that are not connected to an individual person. We are 
going to need to do some cleanup, since a number of our sites are registered to 
names such as “Kit- Police” and other types of names. I appreciate the information 
that Kit compiled to keep us on the straight and narrow in the use of the important 
tools of social media.  

• Held an Emergency Coordination Center meeting. We continue to address the 
changing dynamics of the COVID-19 pandemic as it relates to City operations. We 
reopened the Recreation and Aquatic Centers in response to the Governor’s new 
framework for COVID-19. Unfortunately, the county health department has 
indicated that Lincoln County will, in all likelihood, be reclassified under the 
Governor’s framework from high risk of COVID-19 to extreme risk of COVID-19 on 
December 18. Under extreme risk, our Recreation and Aquatic Centers will need 
to shut down again. We are also considering shutting down City Hall, allowing for 
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two afternoon time slots for folks to come in and pay bills, with all other business 
being by appointment only. We will be finalizing this plan on Monday.  

• Held a meeting with department heads to review the budget development process 
for the 2021-2022 Fiscal Year. The budget process is underway.  

• Participated in a Zoom meeting with Becky Morinishi, a graduate student at 
Portland State University, regarding a research project she is doing on the City of 
Newport. Becky indicated that she would provide a copy of her report to me once 
it is completed. Becky is an MPA student at PSU and grew up in Newport.  

• Barb James, Mike Cavanaugh, and I met regarding the reopening of the Recreation 
and Aquatic Centers. While we knew that this would be a limited duration 
reopening, I felt it was important to reopen these facilities based on the Governor’s 
guidelines. The guidelines allowed recreation centers to operate under certain 
limitations, which we were able to meet. It appears now that we will be looking at a 
closure on Friday, December 18, as being utilized by the Governor, based on the 
projection that Lincoln County will be classified as an extreme risk county under 
the COVID-19 framework  

• Participated in a Library Board Advisory Committee meeting. This meeting 
included Darci Hanning, Public Library Consultant for the State Library of Oregon, 
who is facilitating the development of a three-year strategic plan for the Library. 
This process is just kicking off and is expected to be completed in late spring. I 
appreciate the efforts of Laura Kimberly and the Library Board to engage in this 
operation.  

• Prepared agenda items for the December 7 City Council meeting.  

• Attended the LOC Board Executive session, and the LOC Board of Director’s 
meeting on Friday, December 4. I was asked to fill the unique position of being an 
LOC Board member, for one meeting, to fill the vacancy created by the resignation 
of one of the three local government-appointed members. (I do not think, however, 
that I get a plaque for my service on the Board for my one meeting!) The LOC 
Executive session was for the evaluation of the Executive Director, Mike Cully. This 
was followed by the regular business meeting.  
 
I think it is important to note the role that the City of Newport plays with the LOC. 
Mayor Sawyer serves as a member of the Board of Directors, and Councilor Hall 
also participates in the regular Board meetings to discuss their adoption of the LOC 
Equity Lens framework. CM has been actively involved with this subcommittee as 
a member. I have attached a copy of the report of the LOC Equity Lens framework 
for your review. We have had initial discussions on this issue as a City, and we 
need to evaluate how to apply some of these principals to the City of Newport. On 
a related matter, I have been working with Councilor Hall and Nancy Steinberg on 
an Equity and Inclusion Statement for consideration by Council. I think this may 
be.a great way to kick off the new term for Council who will be officially seated for 
the 2021 and 2022 calendar years  

• Held a routine Department Head meeting.  

• Derrick Tokos, David Allen, and I met with Attorney Paul Sundmeier to discuss the 
status of the acquisition of a drainage easement on property south of 40th Street in 
South Beach. This was in preparation for discussion with Council at the executive 
session.  

• Participated in a City Council Executive Session to discuss land acquisition, and 
for purposes of conducting evaluations of public officials.  



 

4 

 

• Participated in an Urban Renewal Agency meeting to discuss the process for 
identifying final projects to be completed in the Urban Renewal District prior to the 
2025 project deadline, and the 2027 deadline for collecting the tax increments to 
pay for those projects.  

• Participated in the December 7 regular City Council meeting. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Jason Malloy. 

• Mike Murzynsky, Clare Paul, David Allen, Richelle Burns from the Finance 
Department, Dann Walker from Public Works, and I met to discuss addressing the 
overbilling of water for Pacific Seafood. The overbilling dates back about five years 
when a meter was changed out. The meter was inadvertently read as a three-inch 
meter instead of a three-quarter inch meter, which generated bills ten times the 
amount of water used. This meeting was in preparation for a meeting with Pacific 
Seafood to discuss resolution of this issue.  

• Participated in a phone check-in with the other two co-chairs of the OCCMA Host 
Committee responsible for coordinating issues for the Portland International City 
County Management Association meeting scheduled for October 2-6, 2021. As a 
state host committee, we are prepared to host this conference. ICMA will likely not 
make the call as to whether this conference will be in person until early in 2021. As 
a result, at this time, we are still planning this as an in-person conference. 

• Barb James, Peggy Hawker, and I met to discuss conducting a virtual employee 
recognition for 2020, since we are not going to do a traditional in-person 
recognition dinner. We are looking to include a number of elements that could be 
done virtually, including prizes for attendees, and recognition to those employees 
reaching various anniversaries for their service to the City. We are looking at doing 
this in January, and certainly would like the participation of Council in this 
endeavor. While it will certainly not be the same as the in-person event, it will give 
us a chance to thank and appreciate the services that our employees give to the 
City of Newport, particularly during such a challenging and stressful year as 2020.  

• Chris Janigo, Clare Paul, Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher, Linda Wertman, and I 
met to close out a number of capital outlay projects. These are projects that have 
been completed, but are still on the books. In most cases, funds will be returned to 
the accounts that provided the initial funding for the projects. Several projects have 
negative balances that will be addressed through a final budget amendment for 
those projects in January. Getting these projects off the books will help clean up 
the budget process for the next fiscal year.  

• Rob Murphy, Bob Harvey, Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher, and I met to discuss 
various items for the Finance Work Group. We also updated Rob and Bob on the 
department meeting held regarding the Finance Work Group, since Rob was not 
able to attend due to illness. This information has been conveyed to the Finance 
Work Group for their meeting on Tuesday, December 15.  

• Clare Paul, Chris Janigo, and I met to review the status of the Dig Deep Research 
and HDR contracts. The big projects remain related to the Big Creek Dam, 
however, there are other projects included in these contracts, including the work at 
the water plant with HDR, and other items with Dig Deep Research. 

• Participated in a conference call with Pacific Seafood, General Counsel, Tony Dal 
Ponte, Associate General Counsel, Elizabeth K. Bingold, David Allen, Mike 
Murzynsky, and Clare Paul to discuss resolution of the water overcharges at 
Pacific Seafood. As part of this meeting, we have acknowledged that the meter in 
question had been read incorrectly since its installation about five years ago. 
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Pacific Seafood has compiled information on their water discharges that will help 
correlate the water used for processing versus domestic use. Furthermore, we will 
do an inspection of the facility to gain a better understanding of the three-metered 
accounts that are in place located at the bottom of Hatfield on Bay Boulevard. 
Pacific Seafood has indicated that they are willing to work with us for an amicable 
resolution to the billing issue.  

• Mike Murzynsky, Richard Dutton, Clare Paul, and I met regarding implantation of 
the next steps for our radio--read water meters. The water meter system installed 
over the past few years provides data throughout the course of the day on water 
usage for each metered account. The system has the ability to allow citizens to 
request notifications, if water use exceeds thresholds which are selected 
individually by the residents. This was part of the federal grant received by the City 
for implementation of this system. The web-based Water Smart system will provide 
the interface for customers to monitor their water usage. 

• At Monday’s meeting the City Council authorized us to move forward with Invoice 
Cloud that will automate our billing and payment system for water customers in the 
City. Invoice Cloud will interface with Water Smart and Caselle to provide this 
additional service to our water customers. Once this system is available and set 
up, customers will be able to have more options on how to pay their bills, and will 
have the option to eliminate the paper bill currently mailed to them. Furthermore, 
customers who sign up for the service could be notified via text or email if their 
water usage exceeds the thresholds they establish for their household. This would 
come into play if an outdoor spigot was left on and the water exceeded the 
threshold. They would then receive a notification. We are hopeful of having these 
systems in place by the end of this fiscal year. This will help move both the billing 
process and water conservation efforts for the City in a positive, proactive way.  

• Participated in a meeting with David Allen and Rob Murphy regarding our next 
negotiations session with the IAFF. The president of the union has requested that 
our December 14 meeting be rescheduled since they have not been able to 
prepare information they would like to present at this meeting. This meeting will be 
rescheduled into January.  

• Participated in the OCCMA 2021 Conference Planning Committee virtual meeting 
for the Portland ICMA Conference scheduled for October, 2021. I gave a 
presentation to the Planning Committee of efforts taken place to-date by OCCMA 
to host this conference. The balance of this meeting focused on selecting content 
for the educational sessions that will be presented as part of the conference, 
whether in-person or virtually.  

• Clare Paul, Andrew Grant, Stephanie Kerns, David Allen, and I met to review the 
possibility of developing an administrative order for Rogue’s continued efforts to 
meet discharge limits for wastewater from their brewery. While significant progress 
has been made, there are still regular violations of the limitations under our 
wastewater discharge permit, which was issued to Rogue. We will be meeting with 
Rogue next week to further discuss the next steps in dealing with these issues.  

• Met with Wade Carey from PUD, Clare Paul, and Mike Murzynsky regarding street 
light overbillings by the PUD. As part of our negotiations of a new franchise initiated 
two years ago with the PUD, we had requested a street light inventory to determine 
what lights the City was being billed for. PUD admitted that their records were 
sketchy on the street lights billed to the City. They conducted a system-wide 
inventory of all street lights and presented that information to us during this 
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meeting. PUD has been overbilling the City for street lights for a period of years. 
Their policy which provides for adjustments goes back five years. In addition, the 
PUD was reviewing customers who have been charged the City’s franchise fee 
within the Newport area. They have had a number of customers who were charged 
the fee that are outside the city limits, and others who have not been charged who 
are within city limits. They are working to correct this issue. In addition, I indicated 
to Wade that I contacted Randy Grove regarding a follow-up meeting of the Dark 
Skies Initiative. It may be possible to tie the correction in billings to a commitment 
from the PUD to proceed with a dark sky initiative program starting with street 
lights. Wade indicated that he would be in contact with the general manager to get 
this meeting set up.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Mike Murzynsky, Peggy Hawker, and Richard 
Dutton. 

• Clare Paul, Chris Janigo, David Allen, and I met with Verena Winter from HDR to 
deal with the potential forest land acquisition necessary for the new access road to 
be built for Big Creek Dam. This primarily involves commercial forest lands. A 
number of these parcels are within the Big Creek watershed, and it may be 
appropriate for the City to consider acquiring these entire parcels, instead of a right-
of-way through these areas. This would help meet the City goal for getting the 
process of ownership of the water shed for the reservoir. There are two private 
homes that will be impacted by the dam project, as well. The public works director 
and I have met with the two individuals involved, and indicated that part of the 
project would address access to their homes, as well. In addition, portions of their 
property would be inundated as part of the reservoir created by the new dam. This 
would require the City obtain ownership of portions of their property impacted by 
the larger impoundment of water for the new reservoir. We will need to sort out 
these issues to determine how we want to proceed with the road design. 

• Lance Vanderbeck, David Allen, and I met to discuss an agreement for commercial 
real estate services to help market land at the municipal airport located outside the 
airport fence. This includes property along Highway 101, and along the access 
driveway to the airport. There are a number of steps we need to address to make 
this a good, viable relationship. The agreement would be authorized by the City 
Council.  

• Lance Vanderbeck, Peggy Hawker, Mike Murzynsky, David Allen, and I met to 
review a number of issues to clean up the leasing process for the airport. As I have 
indicated previously, in reviewing City code provisions, leases at the airport are to 
be approved by the City Council. This has not been the practice for many years. In 
reviewing the leases, there are a number of cleanups that need to be done, as well 
as, value adjustments based on cost-of-living increases incorporated into the 
leases. Finally, we need to clean up the processes, and the roles that the Airport 
Director, City Recorder, City Attorney and the Finance Department play, regarding 
lease initiation, review and approval, and then the billing component. I think we 
have a path forward to clean up the administration of this effort.  

• Met with Barb James to deal with a number of personnel issues, and finalize the 
scope of work with the consultant assisting with investigations related to work place 
disciplinary issues.  
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Upcoming Events:  

• The drop-in online open house for the Transportation System Plan update runs 
until December 20. Take some time to visit this site and provide your input to 
develop the transportation plan. Also, please pass this information along to others. 
A link is provided to this site for your use, and to and pass along for input to be 
used for planning purposes. The link is: https://sites.jla.us.com/newport-tsp 

• I will be on vacation the week of Christmas (December 21-24) I will be in town 
during this time. Peggy Hawker will be serving as Acting City Manager while I am 
gone.  

• City Hall will be closed half-day on December 24 and all day on December 25 in 
observation of the Christmas holiday. 

• City Hall will be closed on Friday, January 1, in observation of the New Years 
holiday.  

• The organizational meeting for the City Council will take place on Monday, January 
4 at 5 PM. This will be followed at 6 PM by the first regular meeting of the new 
Council. (which looks amazingly like the old Council!)  

• The goal setting session will take place February 8 from 9 AM to 3 PM. 

• The Preliminary Budget meeting is scheduled for March 2 at 6 PM. 

• The first Budget Committee meeting is April 27 at 5 PM. 

• The second Budget Committee meeting is set for May 18 at 5 PM. 

• The third Budget Committee meeting is May 25 at 6 PM.  
 

Attachments: 
➢ Attached is a letter providing notice of the transfer of parent companies for Astound 

Broadband, LLC (Wave) for your review. 

➢ Attached is a letter from Portland State University with the City official population 

estimates.  

➢ Attached is a letter from Newport Loyalty Days and Seafair Festival indicating that 

the 2021 festival will not be held. They are looking forward to a much-needed 

celebration in May of 2022. 

➢ Attached is the Chamber’s survey report of occupancy of hotel facilities.  

➢ Attached is the report provided by the Finance Department on the collection of 

room tax. While March through August was down, September and October were 

strong months.  

➢ Attached is the LOC Equity Lens report that was approved by the LOC Board of 

Directors at their December 4 Board meeting.   

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 

https://sites.jla.us.com/newport-tsp





















































	Ending December 11, 2020.pdf
	Final attachments for report
	December 11 ending attachments.pdf
	Finance room tax report attachment




